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Recommendation 282 (2010) of the Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe

(Reply adopted by the Committee of Ministers on 19 April 2011 at the 1112th meeting of the Ministers’ Deputies)

1.
The Committee of Ministers has given careful consideration to Recommendation 282 (2010) on “Follow-up by the Congress of the Conference of Ministers responsible for Local and Regional Government (Utrecht, Netherlands, 16-17 November 2009)”, which it has brought to the attention of the governments of member states and has sent it to the European Committee on Local and Regional Democracy (CDLR) for comments. 

2.
In the course of its examination, the Committee has taken due note of the comments of the Congress on the report “How to enhance the work of the Council of Europe in the field of local and regional democracy?” (the Kiviniemi report), which was presented to the 16th session of the Council of Europe Conference of Ministers responsible for Local and Regional Government. The Committee is committed to the Council of Europe's institutional structure, in which the Congress plays an important role. In this connection, it refers to its 1103rd meeting (19-20 January 2011), where it adopted a revised version of the Statutory Resolution and of the Congress Charter. It encourages the Congress to continue its activities aimed at strengthening local and regional democracy at the pan-European level. It considers that a high level of interinstitutional co-operation within the Council of Europe will make an effective contribution to achieving this objective. This is even more necessary in the context of the reform process currently under way, one of the aims of which is to ensure that the activities of the Congress contribute more to the Organisation's fundamental objectives. 
3.
The Committee notes that the Utrecht Declaration specifically invites the Congress to participate in a certain number of activities, and welcomes the fact that the Congress has responded positively to these invitations.

4.
The Committee of Ministers encourages the governments of member states to take account of the Reference Framework for Regional Democracy in connection with policies and reforms, as proposed in paragraph 8 b. of the recommendation. It recalls that the Framework was prepared jointly by the Congress and the CDLR as “a useful and practical reference for those considering institutional reforms and governance at the regional level, as well as for the Parliamentary Assembly and the Congress in their work”.

5.
Turning to the possible role of intergovernmental co-operation as part of the follow-up to Congress recommendations connected with monitoring, the Committee notes that this is one of the numerous aspects which should be considered in the context of the general review of the monitoring of the European Charter of Local Self-Government being carried out by Mr Chaves, the Spanish Minister for Local and Regional Policy. The Committee of Ministers will consider the conclusions of this review in due course.

6.
Finally, the Committee welcomes the decision to make “human rights at local level” the main theme of the 2011 European Local Democracy Week and encourages all those concerned to contribute to the successful outcome of this initiative.
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